
MEMORANDUM 
TO:  Town Council  
FROM:  David E. Cox, Town Manager  
DATE:  September 7, 2020  
SUBJECT:  Town Manager’s Report 
 
The following information includes follow up from general items that were discussed at 
previous Council meetings as well as updates of a general nature from the departments. The 
items are organized by department and are intended to provide information on activities 
currently being undertaken by the Town’s departments and those matters that are upcoming.  
Not all departments will be represented in each Report. 
 
Assessor 
 The Town’s new Assessor, Deborah Copp, began her tenure on August 24.  Deborah 

comes to East Hampton with about 15 years of experience as an Assessor and Assistant 
Assessor in Salem, Lisbon and Haddam.  She will be invited to an upcoming Council 
meeting at which she will be able to meet the members. 

 
Building Department 
 Based on availability for area licensed building officials, the Town has again contracted 

with Bob Roraback, the Marlborough Building Official, to provide plan review services.  
Currently, he is working a flexible schedule that includes as many hours as he can 
provide.  He will focus entirely on application and plan review while Glen LeConche will 
focus on inspection with plan review as needed.  This approach will continue for the 
foreseeable future as the budget will allow. 
 

 The Department is implementing procedures for a shorter turn around on permit 
applications related to replacement of boilers, furnaces, air conditioning, windows and 
doors as well as siding work and roofing.  In addition to these being the first short turn 
around permits, these would also be targeted for an enhanced online permitting 
process the department is working on.  The enhanced process provides a more directed 
application process than the usual form that may be filled out online.  More details on 
this new process will come once it is released. 

 
Finance 
 The Town sold bonds on Wednesday, August 26 for the purpose of permanent financing 

of High School and Town Hall construction related debt in the amount of $8,180,000 
and for refunding debt issued in 2006 and 2009 in the amount of $1,295,000.  The 
Town, which maintains its AAA rating for this issuance, received a rate of 1.43% for the 
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20-year life of the High School/Town Hall bonds and a rate of 0.542% for the 10-year life 
of the refunding bonds.  Refinancing these bonds is expected to save the Town about 
$145,000. 
 
 

Library 
 The Library will resume normal operating hours on the Tuesday after Labor Day.  

Effective September 8, the Library will be open Monday through Wednesday from 
10:00am until 8:00pm and Thursday through Saturday from 10:00am until 5:00pm.   
 

 The Library was featured in a complimentary article in the Rivereast Newspaper on 
Friday, August 21 regarding the Library’s response to the COVID-19 pandemic.  It is 
attached to this report. 

 
Parks and Recreation 
 Staff continues to work with the State and our contractor to finalize the permit for the  

Bio Blast treatment.  After several conversations with representatives of DEEP, staff has 
received the draft Temporary Authorization for the treatment, which has been sent to 
supervisors in the Bureau of Materials Management and 
Compliance Assurance for final review.  Staff anticipates an executed permit Tuesday, 
September 8.  Based on that information, EverBlue is planning a BioBlast  treatment this 
week and  would be treating Wednesday through Friday.  The Temporary Authorization 
(permit) includes various water testing requirements, which will be handled by NEAR, 
and will require those test results and another application for each treatment.  DEEP 
staff is working with Bureau management  to produce a three-year authorization but it 
is not known whether that will be allowed.   As the Council will recall, this is new 
territory for DEEP and it is suspected that they will proceed cautiously for some time. 
 

 The Town’s lake scientist, Northeast Aquatic Research (NEAR) continues to provide 
regular testing of the lake water.  As reported, most of the sampling results have been 
good.  Staff has remained concerned about water clarity and the most recent reports of 
Cyanobacteria (Blue Green Algae) levels.  While the Cyanobacteria counts are quite high, 
none of the signs of toxin release are showing in the water.  Additionally, there 
continues to be disparity between the counts produced by NEAR and those produced by 
the Town’s aeration contractor (EverBlue).  As such, as was done last year, a third 
laboratory is being asked to count the Cyanobacteria and provide that information.  
Once that information is known, it will be released.  At this point, the advisory notice 
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posted in late August continues at Sears Park.  The notice indicates that some factors 
are present for problematic blue green algae but that no warning is in place.  Water 
users are provided information on what to watch for as they enjoy the water.  The 
Health District notes that users “should avoid contact with water that looks green or 
blue-green (sometimes described as looking like pea soup). Any mats, films, or scums on 
the surface of the water that are blue-green in color, look like spilled paint, or have a 
noxious odor should be reported to Chatham Health District and avoided.” 
 

 The Sears Park project has been completed and grass is starting to grow, measures are 
still in place to protect against runoff and will remain until full vegetation is established.  
The detention basin in the Skyline subdivision was finished on Thursday, September 3.  
The next  project involves Clark Hill and the rehabilitation of drainage swales and 
ditches, which is expected to continue through the middle of this week.  This project will 
be followed by work on Mott Hill and then on Hawthorne.  All projects should be 
completed by mid-September.  
 

 Staff will be reviewing the next round of 319 grant funded projects at a meeting this 
week.  The next phase will fund several projects next year including the pond area 
adjacent to the Town Hall site, Paul’s and Sandy’s/Old Marlborough Rd., Fawn Brook 
(Bay rd.) and Christopher Brook.  In addition to these locations we will be looking to 
complete work on West Point (Chatham Apartments), Lake Vista, Old Marlborough and 
other areas through the Town Capital Reserve Budget. 

 
Police 
 The Department is excited to report that after an extensive recruitment process, lasting 

over 7 months, the Town was able to find and hire two qualified candidates to fill our 
current vacancies.  Sorie Kamara and Steven Wawruck III both passed the extensive 
process which includes a polygraph, psychological, medical screening, drug test and 
detailed background review.  They will be sworn in on September 8 and will be starting 
the Police Academy on September 11.  They are expected to graduate from the Police 
Academy during the last week of March 2021.  After about 16 weeks of field training 
both officers will be on their own, sometime  during the last week of June 2021.  Sorie 
Kamara is currently employed as an Urban Park Ranger for the New York City Parks 
Department and Steve Wawruck is employed by the Connecticut Department of 
Transportation as a Maintainer. 
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Public Works 

 Between August 20 and September 1, the catch basin cleaning contractor completed 
cleaning 450 catch basins this included all the catch basins within the lake Pocotopaug 
watershed, and many others in other areas of town. There will be a second round of 
cleanings in early spring.  
 

 Public works crews will complete storm drainage repair and upgrades on Holly Drive this 
week and will then move to Dogwood Drive later in the week to begin repairs there.  
Crews have also been concurrently working on drainage repairs on Sunset Drive.  All this 
work is in anticipation of paving these roads along with the Library and Company 1 Fire 
Station parking lots and driveways this fall. 
 

 Crews have completed the majority of the storm brush cleanup, though there are still 
many large logs left to be removed and restoration along some roadside shoulders 
where trees were up rooted.  Work will continue on these activities throughout the next 
several weeks. 
 

 The Town’s mechanic has been working on replacing the large water tank on the vactor 
truck.  The existing tank was in poor condition and nearly rotted through and a 
replacement tank was purchased by the former director from another town.  It is in 
excellent condition though it needed some substantial welding fabrication work to fit 
our vehicle system. This work is being done in house and represents a significant cost 
savings to the Town and will prolong the life of this piece of equipment.  It is also an 
example of the versatile work of which the Town’s mechanic’s shop is capable. 

 
Senior Center 
 Staff continues to implement programs online via Zoom including Bingo, Yoga and 

Writer’s Workshop.  The Lunch Bunch program occurs online twice monthly with one 
meeting intended for socializing and the other as a Lunch and Learn at which a guest 
speaker is presented.  Senior Center Staff continue to address consumer isolation for 
the folks who are not connected to technology via conference calls! 
 

 September is National Senior Center month and the Center continues to face many 
challenges especially when seniors want to gather to celebrate.  As it has done recently, 
the Senior Center continues to come up with innovative ways to celebrate without 
contact and with social distancing and masks. This month, celebration of National Senior 
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Center month will include a drive thru picnic lunch at the Town Hall.  Water’s Edge 
Center for Health and Rehab and the Marlborough Health & Rehab will sponsor the bag 
lunch.   In addition, the EHCOA will provide dessert through the Chatham Creamery.  
Staff looks forward to showing off the new Town Hall (and helping people become used 
to its new location) and to celebrate the Senior Center with the slogan of “Delivering 
Vital Connections!  Mind, Body, Spirit, & Community!” 
 

 The Volunteer Shopping program is still in place although the demand has slowed down. 
We help 2-4 people a month.  It is still a viable program with seniors inquiring and 
utilizing it intermittently. 
 

 CRT continues to provide meals for ‘Grab and Go’ meals. The state re-opening 
committee has recommended that congregate meals not start at this time at Senior 
Centers. CRT will continue to provide the Grab and Go frozen meals until further notice. 
 

 Senior Center Directors in the Chatham Health District will be meeting with CHD to 
coordinate re-opening procedures in order to provide consistency among the towns as 
the Centers begin to reopen to seniors. 
 

Youth and Family Services 
 Social Services has resumed in-person therapy with the first in-person session occurring 

the week of August 24.  Following each in-person therapy session, clinicians will be 
sanitizing furniture and door handles and will record that information on a check list  to 
show that the room has been sanitized for the next client. 
  

 Social Service has started assisting people with energy assistance and Operation Fuel. As 
of now, staff is limiting the number of people coming into the office for energy/fuel 
help.  Instead, applications are being completed over the phone.  In some instances, as 
necessary, staff will go to the home of a homebound individual in order to pick up 
paperwork.  Appointments are being made for signing of paperwork needed to 
complete the application process. 
 

 In partnership with the Library, Social Services will lead a support group using the Zoom 
platform. The first three topics, scheduled for 9/15; 9/22; and 9/29 are titled “Dealing 
with Uncertainty,” “Social Isolation,” and “Helping our children,” respectively.  The 
overarching goal of this series is to reach out to East Hampton residents in order to 
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provide an additional platform of support during what is undoubtedly an uncertain and 
stressful time. 
 

 The Department continues to see an increase in the number of calls from residents at 
risk for eviction once renter’s protection ends.  It is not known how many evictions will 
occur for which  we will be asked to assist, but it is a concern from a budgeting 
perspective if there are several evictions and must store possessions or otherwise assist 
displaced individuals.  
 

 Staff continues to work with both the Senior Center and the Food Bank to ensure 
residents food stable.  Recently, a vulnerable resident who was calling the office every 
Friday after working hours has now been set up for every-other-week food delivery 
through the food bank.  Staff will continue to work with these groups to connect 
residents with the proper resources. 
 

 Staff has approached Epic Arts to determine whether it would like to partner with the 
Department on Juvenile Review Board (JRB) cases so that these youth participants area 
able to use the arts venue as a possible diversion resource.  Further, once school 
resumes, Social Services is going to inquire about having a block of time to meet weekly 
with JRB participants, which is intended to reduce recidivism, strengthen the JRB 
program, and allow for more efficient reporting at the end of the year. 

 
Town Manager/Other 
 It appears that most of the remaining items on the Town Hall “punch list” have been 

resolved with the exception of the Audio/Visual systems.  Additionally, work remains on 
the controls system for the detention area, but this was not included on the punch list 
due to the nature of the work.  For the Council’s September 8 meeting, staff has 
developed a temporary work-around to allow the use of Zoom for the meeting. 
 

 It  has been determined that the Town Manager’s Emergency Declaration related the 
COVID-19 pandemic, which was issued in March, will be allowed to expire on 
Wednesday, September 9, 2020.  Instead, the Town will rely on the Emergency 
Declarations of the State.  The Town will continue to follow the orders and guidelines 
issued by the State and all rules related to use of Town facilities will remain in place.  
East Hampton residents continue to do well as it relates to protecting the community 
from spread of the disease.  For about 4 weeks, no new cases were identified among the 
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community.  However, last week’s report from Chatham Health did note four additional 
cases were identified in Town.  Residents must remain vigilant. 

 
 
DC 
Attachments 
 
cc:  Management Staff 
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